


August 1, 2005

Mr. Brian D’Isernia, Owner

Eastern Shipbuilding Group

PO Box 960

Panama City, Florida 32402

Dear Mr. D’Isernia:


Enclosed is a copy of the inspection report completed by Mr. Richard S. Brookins Jr. concerning your Nelson Street facility on Tuesday, July 26, 2005.  The cooperation and assistance of Mr. Mack Woods during the inspection is greatly appreciated.


This letter applies only to activities covered by the Division of Air Resources Management of the Florida Department of Environmental Protection.  It indicates the status of compliance at the time of the inspection for those sources specifically listed on the accompanying report.  However, please note the Recommendation section of the report.


If you have any questions, please contact Mr. Richard S. Brookins Jr. at (850) 872-4375 x108 or e-mail at Richard.Brookins@dep.state.fl.us.




Sincerely,




Josie Penton




Environmental Manager

INSPECTION REPORT

AIR POLLUTANT EMISSION SOURCES
	FACILITY:
	Eastern Shipbuilding Group
	DISTRICT:  10
	COUNTY:  03

	
	2200 Nelson Street
	CONTACT: Jeff Bukoski or Mack Woods 

	
	Panama City
	TELEPHONE: (850) 763-1900

	Email Address:  jeffb@easternshipbuilding.com


	AIRS ID#: 0050074
	PERMIT#: 0050074-002-AO
	EXPIRATION DATE: 11/19/2006

	Permit Renewal Application/Notification Due Date: 09/20/2006


	INSPECTION DATE
	AUDIT TYPE
	COMPLIANCE STATUS

	07/26/2005
	II
	In Compliance

	SKY
	WIND
	TEMPERATURE

	Clear
	1-3 mph
	High 90’s


SOURCE DESCRIPTION: Shipyard performing both new construction and repair/modification of existing vessels.  Activities of concern include abrasive blasting along with the associated diesel powered air compressors and painting activities.

INSPECTION COMMENTS:
This inspection was conducted as a follow-up to the June 6, 2005 inspection.  I arrived at the facility and was greeted by Mr. Mack Woods.  Mr. Woods accompanied me during the inspection of the facility.  Since all work with the exception of the woodworking shop is now being conducted at the Allentown facility, updated records since the previous inspection were not requested.  According to Mr. Woods he is now Method 9 Visible Emission evaluator certified.

There were no objectionable odors noticed during this inspection.  [Facility-wide Condition 2]
There were no fugitive emissions in excess of 20% opacity noticed during the inspection.   [Facility-wide Condition 3]
VOC control was adequate at the time of inspection.  There were no open containers of paints, thinners, or other such material noticed during the inspection.   [Facility-wide Condition 4]
Reasonable precautions at the facility appeared adequate for the current workload.  The facility has a water truck and utilizes it as necessary to maintain dust control.  There was no outdoor abrasive blasting or painting activities occurring at the time of the inspection.  The blast screens have been secured around the support poles due to the recent storms in the area.  According to Mr. Woods, the facility understands that before any blasting or painting work is performed the curtains must be re-installed.    [Facility-wide Condition 5]
According to records provided by the facility during the previous inspection, total VOC emissions for the 12-month period ending May 31, 2005 were 19.3 tons.  This is within the facility’s permitted limit of 53.8 tons in any consecutive 12-month period.  [Facility-wide Condition 6]
According to records provided by the facility during the previous inspection, HAP emissions for the 12-month period ending May 31, 2005 were 3.0 tons.  This is within the facility’s permitted limit of 12.5 tons in any consecutive 12-month period.    [Facility-wide Condition 7]
According to records provided by the facility during the previous inspection, Xylene emissions for the 12-month period ending May 31, 2005 were 2.6 tons.  This is within the facility’s permitted limit of 8.5 tons in any consecutive 12-month period.    [Facility-wide Condition 8]
According to records provided by the facility during the previous inspection, NOx emissions for the 12-month period ending May 31, 2005 were 16.0 tons.  This is within the facility’s permitted limit of 49.8 tons in any consecutive 12-month period.    [Facility-wide Condition 9]
According to records provided by the facility during the previous inspection, the facility used 52,995 gallons of fuel oil during the preceding 12-month period ending May 31, 2005.  This is within the facility’s permitted limit of 165,000 gallons in any consecutive 12-month period.  [Facility-wide Condition 10]

The facility uses spreadsheets to track VOC, HAP, and NOx emissions as well as paint, fuel oil, and blasting media usage.  Monthly statements appear to be timely and are signed by a responsible company official as required by permit.  [Facility-wide Condition 11]
EU-001
Painting Activities

According to records provided by the facility during the previous inspection, the facility has used 14,025 gallons of paint during the 12-month period ending May 31, 2005.  This is within the facility’s permitted limit of 27,500 gallons in any consecutive 12-month period.  [Specific Condition A.1]

According to records provided by the facility during the previous inspection, VOC emissions from painting activities for the 12-month period ending May 31, 2005 were 18.0 tons.  This is within the facility’s permitted limit of 49.7 tons in any consecutive 12-month period.  [Specific Condition A.3]
According to records provided by the facility during the previous inspection, HAP emissions for the 12-month period ending May 31, 2005 were 3.0 tons.  This is within the facility’s permitted limit of 12.5 tons in any consecutive 12-month period.    [Specific Condition A.4]
According to records provided by the facility during the previous inspection, Xylene emissions for the 12-month period ending May 31, 2005 were 2.6 tons.  This is within the facility’s permitted limit of 8.5 tons in any consecutive 12-month period.    [Specific Condition A.5]
EU-002
Activities associated with Outdoor Abrasive Blasting

According to records provided by the facility during the previous inspection, the facility  used 2,373 tons of blasting media during the 12-month period ending May 31, 2005.  This is within the facility’s permitted limit of 16,000 tons in any consecutive 12-month period.  [Specific Condition B.1]

RECOMMENDATIONS:

1. Remove the spent blast media from the water and the water’s edge as discussed during the inspection.

2. Re-hang the blast screens around the yard prior to performing any blasting or painting activities as discussed during the inspection.

	INSPECTOR’S NAME
	SIGNATURE
	DATE

	Richard S. Brookins Jr.
	
	

	Environmental Specialist
	
	August 1, 2005


JP:rsb

Enclosure

CC:  Sandra Veazey, DEP Pensacola


